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MINUTES OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION OF THE TOWN OF FLORENCE MEETING 
HELD ON THURSDAY, JUNE 1, 2023, AT 6:00 P.M., IN THE FLORENCE TOWN COUNCIL 
CHAMBERS LOCATED AT 775 N. MAIN STREET, FLORENCE, ARIZONA. 

 
CALL TO ORDER 
 
Chairman Frost called the meeting to order at 6:00 PM. 

 
ROLL CALL:  

 
Present: Chairman Frost, Vice-Chair Adam, Commissioner Capolongo, Commissioner 

Vanderstar 
   Liaisons: Councilmember Buccellato 
   Staff:  Harvey Krauss 
 
Absent: Commissioner Proulx  

 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 
Chairman Frost led the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 
CALL TO THE PUBLIC/COMMISSION RESPONSE: 
 
Call to the Public for public comment on issues within the jurisdiction of the Planning and Zoning 
Commission. Individual Commission members may respond to criticisms made, may ask staff to 
review a matter raised, or may ask that a matter be put on a future agenda.  However, members 
of the Commission shall not discuss or act on any matter during an open call to the public unless 
the matters are properly noticed for discussion and legal action. 
 
Bonnie Bariola, Maricopa County resident, stated that stipulations regarding Western Crossings 
were not included in the Council agenda packet. She stated the stipulations on the Final Plat 
approved by the Town Council did not include the specific stipulations approved by the 
Commission, and Council did not even discuss the edited stipulation about a second 
ingress/egress.  
 
Commissioner Capolongo inquired if the Commission is able to look into making sure that any 
recommendations made are provided to the Chair to verify the recommendations are correct.  
 
Michelle Martinez, Florence resident, encouraged the Commission to deny the Temporary Use 
Permit for model homes and construction office because the stipulations were not met.  She 
stated that if 300 homes are going to be added, Centennial Park Drive needs to be widened and 
paved as it is a single lane drive right now.  
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Brenda Smith, Florence Resident, stated that the roads are awful and can foresee accidents 
happening out there. She inquired how an emergency vehicle would respond to calls in the area 
if necessary. She expressed her desire that the Commission vote to deny the model home for 
safety reasons.  
 
Tom Rankin, Florence resident, stated that he lives across the street from Western Crossing. He 
expressed his thanks to the Commission for their work on the Commission. He stated he used to 
be the mayor of Florence and that he was the one that approved the Western Crossings project 
based on staff recommendations. He stated the Commission needs to be sure the traffic situation 
is under control before building occurs. He stated that ADOT needs to approve the projects and 
that Centennial Park Avenue and State Route 287 is a bad intersection. He stated that if the issue 
is not taken care of before construction, it will only get worse.     
 
David King, Florence resident, expressed his concern that the traffic count was conducted in the 
Centennial Park neighborhood but not on State Route 287 itself. He stated that the intersection 
is very dangerous as it goes from 55 MPH down to 45 to 35 MPH very quickly. He stated school 
buses are coming into that neighborhood and that a large number of kids reside within the 
neighborhood. He stated that the amount of children will only increase and the residents need 
good signs, sidewalks, and curbs. He expressed his desire for the Commission to deny this 
Temporary Use Permit until the improvements have been addressed, and ingress and egress are 
addressed.   
 
Courtney Ramirez, Florence resident, expressed her desire for the Commission to vote no on this 
Temporary Use Permit. She stated that she felt the Temporary Use Permit was a loophole to 
avoid a public hearing. She stated that she has been asking for ten months about the road work 
that is supposed to be done. She stated that there is no date or time for the roadwork, and that 
it is despicable. She stated the health, wealth, and safety of Town residents is a priority regardless 
of something being contrary to the Ordinances and Codes. She stated that there are talks about 
extending Centennial Park to Adamsville Road without a stoplight at State Route 287 and that it 
would be ludicrous. She stated that another speedway going through Centennial Park is not 
necessary and that it would increase the traffic even more. She inquired as to why these 
subdivisions are allowed to build and before the roads have been taken care of.  She expressed 
her desire for the Commission to vote to deny, and to make them improve these roads 
immediately for safety.   
 
Kelly Cox, Florence resident, expressed her desire for the Commission to vote to deny the 
Temporary Use Permits requested by D.R. Horton for Western Crossing Phases 1 and 2 until the 
road widening goes on Centennial Park Avenue and State Route 287 as well as having 
deceleration lanes are put in place. She stated that the model home complex should be at the far 
eastern border of Western Crossings. She requested a cease and desist be placed on construction 
until the roads are corrected, and everyone is safe. She stated that health, safety, and welfare 
should be the number one priority.   
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DISCUSSION/APPROVAL/DISAPPROVAL of the minutes from the regular meeting conducted on 
May 18, 2023. 
 
Chairman Frost requested minor corrections to the minutes to add further context, as follows:  
 

“The new business presentation on Walker Butte 300 Preliminary Plat about the fourth 
paragraph,  begins concerns raised are in the open space. On the second to last line says 
the amount of time it will take to cross the railroad tracks, makes it sounds like it's time 
to cross when actually it was the time it takes to be able to construct that crossing. Last 
line, I inquired about the easement for the gas pipeline, to try to make it an amenity 
versus a scar through there. Whether that be paths or other things there will be a benefit 
to the area and residents in the area. Next page down towards the bottom, I think the 
words probably shouldn't be to ensure, it should be is sufficient to handle increased 
traffic.”  
 

On a motion by Commissioner Capolongo, seconded by Vice-Chair Adam, and carried to approve 
the regular meeting minutes conducted on May 18, 2023, with corrections.  (4-0) 
 
NEW BUSINESS 

 
PRESENTATION/ APPROVAL / APPROVAL WITH CONDITIONS / DENIAL of a Temporary Use 
Permit (PZ-23-18) to use lots for a model home sales office and a construction office. The 
properties are located within Western Crossings at Centennial Park Ave. and SR 287. The APNs 
are 202-44-0820, 202-44-1030, 202-44-1020, and 202-44-1010 in Florence, Arizona 85132. 
 
Harvey Krauss, Community and Economic Development Director, stated that the Community 
Development department received a request from D.R. Horton for a temporary use permit for a 
model home sales office and construction office within Western Crossings. He stated that Lot 231 
will be used as a sales office, Lot 230 will be used as a construction office, and lots 210 and 231 
will be used for parking. He stated that the lots will have two single-story model homes and that 
this was allowed through the original Western Century Development PUD that was approved in 
2003. He stated that the hours of operation for these offices will be 10 AM-6 PM every day except 
Monday, when the hours of operation will be 12 PM-6 PM.  
 
Mr. Krauss stated that DR Horton does not plan to construct the model homes/sales office at this 
time, this item is only in regard to the use.  He stated that the developer of the infrastructure is 
Forestar, and that D.R. Horton will not begin construction of the model homes until infrastructure 
improvements such as installation of water, sewer, and drainage infrastructure as well as paving 
of the roads and completion of improvements to Highway 287 and Centennial Park Avenue, are 
completed. He stated that those improvements were estimated to be completed in September 
and that the developer understands the improvements to State Route 287 and Centennial Park 
Avenue must be completed before the issuance of single-family building permits. He stated that 
one of the stipulations on the model home process was listed on the preliminary plat, but was 
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not carried over to the Final Plat which was an oversight. He stated that the developer has agreed 
to and accepts responsibility for all the onsite and offsite improvements before we issue a 
building permit. He stated that improvement plans for State Route 287 at Centennial Park Avenue 
have been submitted to and are being reviewed by ADOT.  
 
Mr. Krauss stated that the Town Code provides four criteria to apply in reviewing and  evaluating 
applications for use permits. He stated that the staff’s review of the application found that these 
criteria are met since the proposed use will not have a negative impact on adjacent properties 
and will not unreasonably interfere with pedestrian or vehicular traffic in the area. He stated the 
property is within zoning that supports the temporary use as well as being supported by the 
General Plan and that the applicant will ensure the premises are kept clean, sanitary, and free of 
litter and that all circulation and parking surfaces will include a suitable, dust-controlled surface, 
and landscaped.   
 
Mr. Krauss stated that staff is recommending the following conditions: development of the 
Model Home Complex will comply with Town codes, the temporary use permit will expire in two 
years unless extended by the Commission, and that the developer and/or builders of Phase 2 of 
Western Crossings will obtain ADOT approval and issuance of a right-of-way permit for 
improvements along State Route 287 and Centennial Park before any single-family building 
permits are issued for Phase 1. He stated that any additional conditions deemed necessary by 
the Commission may be added on.  He stated that the second access into Western Crossings was 
discussed in 2003 when the zoning was approved but was dropped between the Preliminary and 
Final Plat. He stated the time to make decisions on access and traffic was prior to approval of the 
Final Plat.  
 
Vice-Chair Adam stated that a second ingress/egress at Western Crossings had been discussed 
by the Commission and included as a stipulation for approval of the Phase 2 plat. She stated that 
the first time it came before the Commission it was tabled because there was no secondary 
access.  She stated that she made the motion to approve the second phase, with staff stipulations 
plus trail connectivity, and secondary access. She inquired why those stipulations were not 
included in the approval vote by the Town Council and requested the record show the 
Commission stated their concerns when they voted to approve the plat with stipulations.  
 
Mr. Krauss stated that it was an oversight and that a second access will need to be provided by 
the Town through the connection of Centennial Park Avenue and Adamsville Road and is part of 
the future projects for Public Works. He stated it was not a stipulation because it is off-site, and 
that property is not owned by the developer. He stated the developer will work with the Town 
for secondary access.  
 
Vice-Chair Adam inquired about the discussions being held with ADOT for improvements to the 
State Route 287 intersection. 
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Mr. Krauss stated that the Town Engineer and himself requested ADOT to allow the Town to 
require the expansion and improvements of State Route 287 as part of the Phase 2 approval. He 
stated that ADOT refused to allow that requirement. 
 
Vice-Chair Adam inquired about the requirements for widening Centennial Park Avenue.  
 
Mr. Krauss stated that the widening of Centennial Park Avenue was part of the offsite 
improvements required of the developer and that building permits will not be issued until those 
improvements are completed.  
 
Commissioner Capolongo expressed his frustration with the development that was approved 20 
years ago and that the Commission is stuck with it.  He inquired why recommendations have not 
been forwarded to Council and if the plat has been amended to reflect the corrections.  He 
expressed his concerns about the lack of a written instructions ensuring the improvements will 
be completed prior to the issuance of permits.  
 
Vice-Chair Adam expressed concern about the dust and trash situation at the site. 
 
Commissioner Vanderstar requested that the stipulations be amended to add the requirement 
of completion of improvements before issuance of permits for the sales and construction offices.  
 
Chairman Frost inquired about improvements being made to State Route 287 and Centennial 
Park Avenue, specifically regarding westbound and eastbound deceleration and turn lanes.  
 
Sheldon Henkel, Architectural Manager at D.R. Horton, stated that home construction will begin 
once lots are released at the completion of State Route 287 and Centennial Park Avenue 
improvements are completed.   
 
Angela Carmitchel, Vice President of Operations at D.R. Horton, stated that all improvements to 
State Route 287 and Centennial Park Avenue will be made based on the Traffic Impact Statement 
that was performed in March of 2022.  She stated ADOT will only approve what is warranted in 
a traffic impact analysis.  
 
Council Liaison Buccellato stated that the new County Dust Control policy came out June 1, 2023.  
She stated there are some concerns when it comes to the site that need to be addressed by staff.  
 
Vice-Chair Adam inquired if ADOT is being responsive to these issues. She stated that there are 
issues with the current construction site and until those issues are remedied, she will vote to 
deny the application. She stated she is against adding another stipulation.  
 
Commissioner Capolongo stated that he wants to ensure Council receives the stipulations the 
Commission and that Council can choose whether or not to utilize them.   
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Commissioner Vanderstar inquired about the traffic estimates for visitors to the property 
provided by D.R. Horton. 
 
Mr. Henkel stated the estimate of 18-25 visitors was per week and not per day.  
 
Commissioner Capolongo requested that a date from ADOT be provided before moving forward. 
 
Chairman Frost inquired if tabling this item to provide staff time to answer the Commissions 
questions.  
 
Mr. Krauss stated that tabling this item would be fine as the developer is not seeking to begin 
work right away. He stated that any stipulations added to the Temporary Use Permit would not 
be transmitted to Council because the Commission are the ones who make the decision on the 
permit. He stated that the oversight of not including the stipulations on items transmitted to 
Council was an oversight and will not occur again.   
 
Vice-Chair Adam moved to approve the Temporary Use Permit (PZ-23-18) to use lots for a model 
home sales office and a construction office with stipulations that the ADOT intersection and the 
Centennial widening be completed before the start of vertical construction, and that the dust, 
trash and litter issue be handled prior to construction. The motion died due to a lack of a second.  
 
Commissioner Capolongo moved to deny the Temporary Use Permit (PZ-23-18) until stipulations 
are met and questions are answered, seconded by Vice-Chair Adam. The Commission discussed 
a continuance of the matter instead of moving to deny. With consent of Vice-Chair Adam, 
Commissioner Capolongo withdrew his motion to deny the Temporary Use Permit (PZ-23-18). 
 
On a motion by Commissioner Vanderstar, seconded by Commissioner Capolongo, and carried to 
table the item until the next meeting. (3-1 Adam) 
 
PRESENTATIONS/INFORMATION ONLY  
 
CIP information 
 
Mr. Krauss stated the Capital Improvement Program is a five-year program that is reviewed by 
the Town Council every year and includes all projects with a cost of $10,000 or greater. He stated 
that new software is being implemented to allow the public to track project status. 
 
Planned Unit Developments Map 
 
Mr. Krauss stated there are approximately 30 PUDs that have been approved within the Town 
over the last 20 years. He stated each PUD varies in size.  
 
Future Agenda Items/Updates 
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Chairman Frost requested information from the conversation between Mr. Krauss and the Town 
Engineer on the CIP to connect Centennial Park Avenue to Adamsville Road.  He requested the 
North South Corridor be added to the map.   
 
CALL TO THE COMMISSION- CURRENT EVENTS ONLY 
 
Vice-Chair Adam thanked the public for expressing their opinions during the Call to the Public. 
She expressed her desire for all future plans brought before the Commission to have a Traffic 
Impact Study done. She stated that both Pinal County and ADOT have said State Route 287 at 
Centennial Park Avenue is a problem and needs to be addressed.  She stated that the staff needs 
to fight this problem and explore all solutions before it is brought before the Commission. She 
requested all the plans that come before the Commission have a Traffic Impact Study.  
 
Commissioner Capolongo expressed frustration that a traffic study from 20 years ago is being 
used. He stated that the developer has conducted an updated study, but that study is non-binding 
and only provides more information. He stated that once the Commission grants approval, 
developers should have a set time limit for development before having to redo studies used for 
the development.  He stated that staff have been working against each other and it is necessary 
for the Commission to pump the brakes.  
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
On a motion by Commissioner Capolongo, seconded by Commissioner Vanderstar, carried to 
adjourn the meeting at 7:25 pm. (4-0) 
 
 
 
_____________________________    ________________ 
Lonnie Frost, Chairman     Date 
 



Town of Florence Planning and Zoning Commission Special Meeting Minutes 
June 22, 2023 
Page 1 of 10 

MINUTES OF THE TOWN OF FLORENCE PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION SPECIAL 
MEETING HELD ON THURSDAY, JUNE 22, 2023, AT 6:00 P.M., IN THE FLORENCE TOWN COUNCIL 
CHAMBERS LOCATED AT 775 N. MAIN STREET, FLORENCE, ARIZONA. 
 
CALL TO ORDER 
 
Chairman Frost called the meeting to order at 6:00 PM. 
 
ROLL CALL 
 
Present: Chairman Frost, Vice-Chair Adam, Commissioner Capolongo, Commissioner 

Vanderstar, Commissioner Proulx 
   Liaisons: Vice-Mayor Mendoza, Councilmember Buccellato 
   Staff:  Harvey Krauss, Maricella Benitez 
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 
Commissioner Proulx led the Pledge of Allegiance.  

 
CALL TO THE PUBLIC/COMMISSION RESPONSE: 
 
Call to the Public for public comment on issues within the jurisdiction of the Planning and Zoning 
Commission. Individual Commission members may respond to criticisms made, may ask staff to 
review a matter raised or may ask that a matter be put on a future agenda.  However, members 
of the Commission shall not discuss or take action on any matter during an open call to the public 
unless the matters are properly noticed for discussion and legal action. 
 
David King, Florence resident, expressed his frustration that ingress and egress improvements 
were left out of the Final Plat for Western Crossings Phase 2. He requested that the Commission 
deny the Temporary Use Permit PZ-23-18 until the necessary safety improvements are made to 
State Route 287 and Centennial Park Avenue. He requested that the Town’s Transportation Study 
be updated with attention paid to State Route 287.    
 
Bonnie Bariola, Maricopa County resident, expressed her concerns that Town Staff were 
manipulating the Town Council and Planning & Zoning Commission. She stated that the 
recommendations of the Commission are different from what staff has placed in their reports. 
She requested that the Planning & Zoning Commission keep its stipulations regarding 
improvements to State Route 287 and adding a second ingress/egress to Western Crossings 
before any homes are occupied in Phase 1.  
 
Courtney Ramirez, Florence resident, expressed her frustration that the development of Western 
Crossings is occurring prior to roadway improvements being made. She stated that the dust from 
the development has caused health issues and that the traffic from those working on the 
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development is dangerous. She expressed concerns that the Police, Town, and County have not 
enforced any rules for 12 months.  
 
Tom Rankin, Florence resident, stated he was the mayor who signed the plat map for Western 
Crossings when it was originally approved. He stated that the plat map was signed approximately 
two years after Council’s approval and changes were made. He read the minutes of July 21, 2022 
Planning and Zoning Meeting noting the following: “staff stated the road to Adamsville would be 
completed by the Town, but not during the construction of this project.” He stated that the traffic 
on State Route 287 and Centennial Park Avenue is dangerous and presents a threat to residents. 
He expressed concerns regarding plans to connect Adamsville Road to Centennial Park Avenue 
and inquired if those plans were in the Town’s Capital Improvement Plan.   
 
Kelly Cox, Florence resident, requested the Commission deny the Temporary Use Permit PZ-23-
18 until improvements are made to the surrounding roads, citing safety concerns.  
 
Mickey (last name not available), a local resident, expressed her concerns over the traffic safety 
issues being made worse with an influx of new residents and their cars. She requested the 
Commission deny the Temporary Use Permit PZ-23-18 until improvements are made to the 
surrounding roads citing safety concerns. 
 
Commissioner Capolongo stated that the current Planning and Zoning Commission were not the 
ones that approved this development. He stated the current Commission was working to correct 
the issues and concerns with the Western Crossings development.   
 
Mr. Rankin expressed his concerns that there was not enough oversight of Town Staff. He 
expressed his concerns that the owner of the property that lies between Centennial Park Avenue 
and Adamsville Road may not be aware of the discussion to connect those roads.     
 
DISCUSSION/APPROVAL/DISAPPROVAL of the minutes of the regular meeting conducted on 
June 1, 2023. 
 
Commissioner Capolongo expressed his frustration that the minutes did not include staff’s 
admission to not ensuring the access points laid out in the preliminary plat were in the final plat. 
He requested the minutes be amended to include the admissions made by staff. He stated that 
the Commission is providing oversight of staff to ensure that mistakes are not made and 
problems are corrected.  
 
Chairman Frost inquired about what specifically needed to be added or stated in the minutes to 
accurately reflect what Commissioner Capolongo brought up. 
 
Commissioner Capolongo stated that the minutes should show what staff had said. He stated 
that items from the preliminary plat did not make it on the final plat due to a failure of staff, and 
that the minutes need to reflect that for accountability.   
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Vice-Chair Adam stated that she had reviewed the video of the previous meeting and noticed 
something that was missing from the minutes. She stated that Commissioner Capolongo’s 
request for all future agreements to be in writing was not stated in the minutes. She stated this 
request was important to what the Commission does.   
 
Commissioner Capolongo requested that his statements regarding all future requests be in 
writing be added to the minutes.  

 
On a motion by Vice-Chair Adam, seconded by Commissioner Capolongo, and carried by a 5-0 
vote, to table the regular meeting minutes from June 1, 2023, until recommended changes are 
made. 
 
OLD BUSINESS 

 
PRESENTATION/ APPROVAL / APPROVAL WITH CONDITIONS / DENIAL of a Temporary Use 
Permit (PZ-23-18) to use lots for a model home sales office and a construction office. The 
properties are located within Western Crossings at Centennial Park Ave. and SR 287. The APNs 
are 202-44-0820, 202-44-1030, 202-44-1020, and 202-44-1010 in Florence, Arizona 85132. This 
is a continuation of the item’s discussion originally held on June 1, 2023. 
 
Harvey Krauss, Community and Economic Development Director, stated that the Temporary Use 
Permit (TUP) was submitted by D.R. Horton to allow the development of four lots within Western 
Crossings for a model home sales office, a construction office, and parking. He stated that the 
Commission had voted to table this item at their June 1, 2023 meeting in order to review plans 
for the improvements to Centennial Park Avenue and State Route 287 and the widening of 
Centennial Park Avenue. He stated the TUP would be good for two years and that the four lots 
will be converted into single-family homes at the closeout of the development. He stated that 
the four lots subject to the TUP are located near the first entrance into Western Crossings off 
Centennial Park Avenue and that the land was zoned as R-1, or Single Family Residential, as part 
of the Western Century Development approved in 2003. He stated that the Town Code requires 
a TUP for model home complexes and that the Commission’s approval of the TUP is needed for 
construction to begin and that the location for model home office was chosen by the developer 
for visibility and ease of access. He stated that on-site improvements such as paved roads, water, 
and sewer to each lot will be installed prior to occupancy of the model home and construction 
offices. He stated D.R. Horton is projecting 18-25 visitors per week with most visitors coming on 
the weekends. He stated the hours of operation will be 12 PM-6PM on Mondays and 10 AM-6PM 
on all other days.     
 
Mr. Krauss stated that the Phase 1 Final Plat was approved in 2006 and includes three access 
points onto Centennial Park Avenue, with one access point from Centennial Park Avenue onto 
State Route 287. He stated that Phase 2’s Final Plat has received approval and all access to Phase 
2 will go through Phase 1. He stated that the minutes from the approval of the Phase 1 final plat 
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from 2006 discuss that ADOT would deny a second access point onto State Route 287 from 
Western Crossings. He stated that the Town required a Traffic Impact Analysis to be completed 
with the submission of the preliminary plat for Phase 2 and that the Town Engineer has accepted 
the findings of the study. He stated staff recommends the Town look into extending Centennial 
Park Avenue to connect with Adamsville Road. He stated that upon approval of the preliminary 
plat, the Commission stipulated a second access point to Western Crossings, and he had 
advocated for that second access point to ADOT, but they would not approve a second access 
point on State Route 287. He stated that connecting Adamsville Road and Centennial Park Avenue 
was seen as the most reasonable choice as the final plat for Phase 1 had been recorded. He stated 
that Forestar has submitted intersection improvement plans to ADOT in December 2022 and are 
waiting for an ADOT permit to begin work. 
 
Mr. Krauss stated that D.R. Horton will not begin construction on houses for sale to the public 
until on-site improvements such as roads and sewer are substantially completed. He stated that 
the timeline for completion of on-site improvements is September-October depending on the 
conditions from the monsoon season. He stated the sales and constructions offices will not be 
occupied until the substantial completion of intersection improvements at State Route 287 and 
Centennial Park Avenue. He stated that D.R. Horton understands the Commissions’ stipulations 
for the widening of Centennial Park Avenue and the off-site improvements at State Route 287 
must be substantially completed before the issuance of permits for new single family homes and 
that D.R. Horton has accepted this requirement.  
 
Mr. Krauss stated that the Commission requested information regarding the trail connectivity 
and stipulated that Western Crossings have connectivity with the property to the north. He stated 
that the suggested connection area was denied by the San Carlos Irrigation District (SCID) as it 
would cross a SCID road and drainage ditch. He stated that unofficial access remains and that the 
SCID may approve access at a later time.   
 
Mr. Krauss stated that when a Use Permit application is received, it is subject to review as laid 
out in the Town Code. He stated that the four standards from the Code that are used to review 
the application are: 
 

1. The proposed use will not have a negative impact on adjacent properties and will not 
constitute a nuisance or be detrimental to the health, safety, peace, comfort, or 
general welfare of those residing or working in the area. 

2. The proposed use will not unreasonably interfere with pedestrian or vehicular traffic 
circulation in the area and will not create a demand for additional parking that cannot 
be safely and efficiently accommodated by existing parking, or the planned parking 
on the model home complex site. 

3. The subject property is within zoning that supports the temporary use, and the 
current General Plan supports the use as well. A model home complex is a temporary 
use, which is a customary and complementary use for a new residential subdivision. 
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4. The applicant will ensure the premises will be kept clean, sanitary, free of litter, and 
all circulation and parking surfaces will include a suitable dust-controlled surface. The 
model home complex will be landscaped, and vehicular driving areas will be 
developed with a suitable dust-controlled surface. 

 
Mr. Krauss stated the findings based on the standards determine that the two model homes used 
for offices will not negatively impact those residing or working nearby, the sales office will have 
limited hours of operation with an estimated 18-25 weekly visitors. He stated that two lots will 
be developed for parking with compacted decomposed granite for dust control. He stated that 
the zoning supports temporary use and that the offices will but converted to homes at subdivision 
build-out. He stated that the General Plan lists the area as Neighborhood Suburban and the 
model home complex/sales office is a complimentary use. He stated that the lots developed for 
offices will be landscaped and that there is no development agreement governing the 
subdivision. He stated that D.R. Horton will be paying the prevailing impact fees and 
infrastructure improvements are being privately funded.  
 
Mr. Krauss stated that based upon the findings, staff recommends approval of the Temporary 
Use Permit subject to the following conditions: 
 

1. Development of the model home and construction sales offices will comply with all 
applicable Town Codes, including all applicable planning, building, and fire and 
engineering requirements. 

2. The Temporary Use Permit shall expire two years from the date of approval, unless 
extended by the Planning & Zoning Commission for an additional two years. 

3. Developer and/or builder(s) of Phase 2 of Western Crossings shall submit construction 
plans, in accordance with Arizona Department of Transportation (ADOT) standards, 
for the Centennial Park Avenue and State Route 287 off-site intersection 
improvements, including deceleration and turn lanes on SR287, to ADOT for its 
review, approval, and right-of-way permit issuance, and cause the completion of said 
improvements prior to the issuance of the first single-family building permit within 
Phase 1 of Western Crossings by the Town of Florence. 

4. The applicant/developer will ensure that the premises will be kept clean, sanitary, and 
free of litter, and all circulation and parking surfaces will include a suitable dust-
controlled surface. 

5. The hours of operation for the model home sales office shall be as follows: Monday 
12:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m. Tuesday through Friday: 10:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m. Saturday and 
Sunday 10:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m. 

6. The sales and construction offices approved with this TUP cannot be occupied until 
the off-site improvements at the intersection of Centennial Park Avenue and SR287 
are installed. 

7. The Planning & Zoning recommends that the Town staff evaluate the feasibility of 
extending Centennial Park Avenue from Western Crossings to Adamsville Road as an 
additional access from the subdivision. 
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8. Any additional conditions deemed necessary by the Planning and Zoning Commission. 
 
Mr. Krauss stated that the Commission may approve the TUP with conditions, amend the 
stipulations recommended by staff, add new stipulations, or deny the TUP.  
 
Chairman Frost inquired if it is correct that ADOT has approved the plans and the developers are 
waiting on the permit from ADOT. 
 
Mr. Krauss stated that is correct. 
 
Commissioner Proulx inquired what the phrase “substantial completion” meant in relation to this 
project. 
 
Mr. Krauss stated that it was a judgement call. He stated that it is similar to a punch list from a 
new home walkthrough. He stated that a walkthrough to review the improvements will need to 
be conducted to ensure everything is in working order. He stated that the work may not be 
perfect but will be substantially complete based on staff’s judgement.  
 
Commissioner Capolongo expressed his frustration at the vagueness of “substantial 
improvements”. 
 
Mr. Krauss inquired what the Commission would use for the definition of “substantial 
improvements”.  
 
Commissioner Capolongo stated that greater than 70% complete would be substantial.   
 
Shelly Sorensen, Traffic Engineer at Lōkahi, stated that she was the engineer who completed the 
traffic study at Western Crossings.  
 
Vice-Chair Adam inquired when the traffic study was done. 
 
Ms. Sorensen stated that the traffic study was completed and approved by ADOT in September 
2022. She stated that the traffic study was done at the intersection of Centennial Park Avenue 
and State Route 287. She stated that the study found during AM and PM peak hours the 
intersection was operating with A, B, and C grade levels of service. She stated that levels of service 
are graded A through F and most intersections should score D or better. She stated that the 
grades correspond to wait time at intersections and a C grade corresponds with a 30-second wait 
time to turn. She stated the findings of the traffic study recommended the following: 
 

• Installation of a dedicated eastbound turn lane on SR287. 

• Widening Centennial Park Avenue to provide two egress lanes and one ingress 
lane. 

• Extension of the existing westbound right turn lane on SR287. 
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• Adding a two-way left turn lane to allow for two-stage left turns on SR287. 
 
Ms. Sorensen stated that it is projected that the same grade levels of service will be kept by 2028.  
 
Chairman Frost inquired if the projections to 2028 account for increased traffic on State Route 
287.  
 
Ms. Sorensen answered that a growth factor was applied to the model as well as the site-specific 
volumes.  
 
Chair Adam inquired if traffic will be the same once the buildout is complete.  
 
Ms. Sorensen stated that traffic will operate the same, but the volume will be greater, meaning 
that there will be an increase in the number of cars but wait times at the intersection will remain 
the same.  
 
Russell Martin, Town Manager, expressed his apologies for mistakes made in the process but 
stated things are moving in the right direction. He stated the Town Engineer will be providing a 
preliminary design concept of traffic improvements to traffic circulation at Butte Avenue and will 
look into Centennial Park Avenue as well. He stated this will go before Council for as part of the 
CIP in 2024 and that Council will ultimately determine the priority of the project. He stated that 
the use of the phrase “substantial completion” is a professionally standard statement and means 
that whatever it is being used to describe works. He stated what is seen in the design plans will 
have to be completely in place and that items such as incomplete striping or missing signage are 
all that is left to complete. He expressed his apologies for the issues with the recent water line 
issues in the Centennial Park neighborhood and that the  Town will have to assist the developer 
with the digging process.  He stated that the water line improvements along Centennial Park 
Avenue were planned system improvements that needed to be implemented. He stated that the 
Town has been working with the contractor to replace the waterline prior to the roadway 
improvements to Centennial Park Avenue. He expressed his appreciation for the Commission and 
the community for working through this issue. He stated that there are WIFA funds being utilized 
for water line improvements north of Liberty Street. 
 
Vice-Chair Adam requested that more details be provided when communicating alerts regarding 
water main breaks or other emergency issues to help ease residents’ worries.   
 
Mr. Martin stated that the APS website for alerts and updates, is a good standard to use. He 
stated that residents are able to choose how they receive alerts and updates and  this type of 
information will be put online to help better communicate with residents. 
 
Angela Carmitchel, Vice President of Operation at D.R. Horton, stated that the developer’s 
understanding of substantial completion means paved roads with curbs. She stated that D.R. 
Horton does not own the property and will not purchase the property for development until the 
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improvements substantially complete. She stated that D.R. Horton understands the concerns of 
the local residents regarding the intersection at Centennial Park Avenue and State Route 287. 
She stated that the road is currently 24 feet in width and that the intersection will be widened to 
54 feet in width and additional lanes will be added to Centennial Park Avenue. She stated that 
right and left turn lanes will be added to State Route 287 turning onto Centennial Park Avenue.  
 
Chairman Frost inquired if it is correct that the stipulations would prevent a Certificate of 
Occupancy from being issued until the offsite improvements are made. 
 
Mr. Krauss answered that Chairman Frost is correct.  
 
Chairman Frost inquired about when Forestar intends to pull the permit from ADOT to begin 
construction on State Route 287 improvements.  
 
Silvia Rico, Director of Entitlements at Forestar, stated that Forestar has submitted the permit 
application to ADOT and is waiting for approval. She stated ADOT approval time is between one 
to two weeks and the permit should be issued in the coming days.  
 
Vice-Chair Adam inquired about the status of the utility improvements that are to be undertaken 
prior to the widening of Centennial Park Avenue and stated her desire for the widening to take 
place as soon as possible.  
 
Ms. Rico stated that because the utility improvements will be underground, they will need to be 
completed before the widening of Centennial Park Avenue. She stated that the onsite 
improvements have an estimated completion date in September 2023 and that the offsite 
improvements will be completed by December 2023 or January 2024. She stated that since the 
roads are public and used daily, they cannot be shut down completely and work must be done in 
sections. She stated that Forestar will provide a schedule to staff once they have the permits.  
 
Chairman Frost stated that a phasing plan would be helpful to understand how the roads are 
going to be constructed and what the timeline looks like.  
 
Ms. Carmitchel stated that onsite improvements are set to be complete in September and the 
improvements waiting on ADOT approval are set to be complete in October. She stated that 
monsoons could potentially cause delays, but this is the timeline D.R. Horton has received in 
writing from Forestar.    
 
Vice-Chair Adam expressed her frustration with the difference between the D.R. Horton 
development in Anthem at Merrill Ranch versus Western Crossings. She stated that the Anthem 
site is not dealing with the same dust control or road parking issues that is occurring at Western 
Crossings.  
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Ms. Carmitchel stated that D.R. Horton does not own the Western Crossings property and that 
Forestar owns the property and is developing it.  
 
Vice-Chair Adam inquired about what requirements and stipulations placed on the developers 
are in writing and what the recourse is for incomplete work if the TUP is approved. She stated 
that she understands the developer would not be allowed to open the sales office but wants to 
know the process if the developer does not uphold the recommendations made.   
 
Ms. Rico stated that stipulations are not always transferred to the final plats. She stated that if 
stipulations are laid out and the developer seeks a permit without meeting the stipulations laid 
out for acquiring the permit, the Town can withhold granting the permit.  
 
Vice-Chair Adam expressed her desire to provide a solution to residents of the area to ensure 
that the improvements will be made even in the case of an economic downturn. 
 
Mr. Krauss stated that Town Code requires performance bonds to ensure that work will be 
completed. He stated that if the developer was unable to complete the project, the Town will be 
able to collect money from the bonds to complete the project.  
 
Commissioner Vanderstar expressed his desire for the stipulations to be updated so that they are 
required to be met before issuing the permit for the sales and construction offices and not single-
family homes. 
 
Commissioner Capolongo stated that the Commission placed the stipulations requiring 
completed improvements before the issuance of permits. He expressed his frustration that the 
developer is seeking a Temporary Use Permit before completing the roadway improvements. 
 
Chairman Frost stated that he would be comfortable approving the Temporary Use Permit for 
the model home and constructions offices so they can be constructed as the roadway 
improvements are being completed. He stated that the understanding was that the Town will not 
issue a Certificate of Occupancy for the offices until the roadway improvements are completed. 
He expressed his feeling that it would be unfair to the developer not to allow them to construct 
the model home while the improvements are being completed. 
 
On a motion by Chairman Frost, seconded by Commissioner Proulx, to approve with the 
conditions in the staff report the Temporary Use Permit (PZ-23-18) to use lots for a model home 
sales office and a construction office.  The motion failed with a vote of 2 (approving) and 
3(opposing). 
 
Vice-Chair Adam stated that she was fully intending to support the approval of the permit but 
due to miscommunication with staff regarding minutes  she is uncomfortable with phrases such 
as trusting that something is substantial due to her lack of trust in staff. She expressed that she 
feels items are not being answered or documented correctly and that staff and the Commission 
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need to be in sync to avoid future issues from occurring. She stated that she understands if a 
work session or executive session is needed. She stated that Council will use the minutes and 
staff reports when making their decisions and that it is critical to clearly state the direction of the 
Commission. She expressed her desire for the separation of responsibilities between staff and 
the Commission and that the Commission will stipulate items such as second access or trail 
connection whereas staff determines the locations. She stated that the Commission did not 
stipulate that the trail had to be connected at the northwest.  
 
On a motion by Vice-Chair Adam, seconded by Commissioner Capolongo, and carried by a 5-0 
vote, to postpone the item till July 20, 2023, so staff can add the corrections to the minutes as 
requested by the Commissioner’s, and to answer the Commissioners’ questions.  
 
Commissioner Capolongo requested staff watch the previous Planning and Zoning Commission 
meeting and potentially provide verbatim minutes. 
 
PRESENTATIONS/INFORMATION ONLY  
 
Future Agenda Items/Updates 
 
Ms. Benitez stated that there will be a design review for Starbucks at the Anthem Marketplace. 
 
Update on CIP discussion over the connection of Centennial Park Avenue to Adamsville Road 
 
Chairman Frost stated that this item was discussed by the Town Manager when he addressed the 
Commission during the meeting. 

 
CALL TO THE COMMISSION- CURRENT EVENTS ONLY.  
 
Chairman Frost expressed his desire to continue to be in talks with the San Carlos Irrigation 
District for the joint use of their canals as a trail system and stated that the General Plan indicates 
that CAP Canals are a potential for future hiking trails. He expressed his thanks to the Council 
Liaison and Town Manager for their attendance. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
On a motion by Commissioner Capolongo, seconded by Vice-Chair Adam, carried by a 5-0 vote, 
to adjourn the meeting at 7:27 pm. 
 

 

___________________________________    __________________________ 
Lonnie Frost, Chairman       Date 
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 PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION  

STAFF REPORT 
Agenda Item 5B 

 
 

 

TO:   Planning and Zoning Commission 

FROM:  Maricella Benitez, Town Planner 

MEETING DATE:  July 20, 2023 

SUBJECT:            Design Review for Starbucks in Anthem Marketplace (PZ-23-

22)  

 
RECOMMENDATION: 
A motion to approve the Design Review application for construction of a Starbucks 
store of 2,365 square feet with a 300 square foot outdoor patio, and drive-through 
on approximately a 1.72-acre lot in Anthem Marketplace at 3605 N. Hunt Highway 
(APN 211-02-0310), subject to the following conditions:   
 

1. Design Review approval shall expire in one year from this approval date (July 
20, 2024), if a building permit is not issued for the subject construction within 
said period. 

 
2. No portion of the parking lot area can be used for storage and/or display of 

merchandise. 
 

3. The Project shall comply with all applicable Town codes, including, but not 
limited to building, fire, and engineering codes and requirements. 
 

4. That the Starbucks store be developed in substantial conformance with the 
site plan, building elevations, building materials, landscape plan, and other 
aspects of the submittals provided with this Design Review application. 

 
5. Any additional conditions deemed necessary by the Planning and Zoning 

Commission. 
 
REQUEST: 
A Design Review request for approval of a new Starbucks store in Anthem 
Marketplace at 3605 N. Hunt Highway, Florence, AZ 85132, APN 211-02-0310. 
 
APPLICANT: 
Evergreen-Hunt Highway, L.L.C 
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2390 E. Camelback Road, Suite 410, Phoenix, Az 85016 
kfox@evrge.com 
 
HISTORY: 
The parcel is located at the northern most tip within the Anthem Marketplace Plaza 
and it is on the northeast side of Hunt Highway and Merrill Ranch Parkway. The lot 
was once part of one large parcel, but it was split into two by an Amended Final Plat 
that was approved by Town Council in 2022. The southernmost lot is being 
developed as an AutoZone, and the new Starbucks will be north of the AutoZone on 
PAD A. The lot is zoned as Planned Unit Development (PUD), and it is within the 
Anthem Merrill Ranch development. The designated zoning for this parcel in the 
PUD is Business Highway Commercial or B-2, and it allows for the development of 
a restaurant with a drive through. 
 
BACKGROUND/DISCUSSION:  
The applicant, Evergreen-Hunt Highway LLC, is the owner of the land. They are 
moving forward with the plans to construct a new 2,365-square-foot building with a 
300 square foot patio. The company that will be leasing the space is Starbucks. The 
color palette and building materials are taken from the approved material standards 
set for the shopping center. The design includes CMU block veneer and a sand blast 
texture to the walls and the colors include various browns and grays to compliment 
the other buildings and the desert landscaping.  Building elevations are attached. 
 
The building does include a metal awning around most of the front and sides. The 
awning partly shades the 300 square foot patio. Starbucks plans to provide shade 
umbrellas for the rest of the outside seating area. The structure is 22 feet tall and 
below the maximum height requirement of 40 feet. The building is setback 25 feet 
from the front, 10 feet from the street sides, and 10 feet from the rear as per the B-
2 setback requirements in the PUD.  
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The lot sits on the east side of the Hunt Highway frontage. Customers can access 
the site from two points: the north driveway of the plaza and through the AutoZone 
parking lot. Based on the Anthem PUD, the parking requirement for Retail/All Other 
uses is 4 spaces per 1000 square feet of area. The total number of stalls required 
per the PUD is 11 parking spaces. The Town Development Code requires for 1 
space per 50 square feet of net floor area including outdoor spaces. The Code also 
requires a minimum of 100 linear feet of queuing for a drive-through window.  
 
The site provides a total of 32 parking spaces, including two ADA spaces, and the 
Starbucks proposes a drive-through queue that is approximately 300 feet long. This 
exceeds the minimums required by both the PUD and the Town Development Code. 
The plans also show an existing three-foot high screen wall that shields the parking 
lot from Hunt Highway. A sidewalk connects the establishment to the rest of the 
complex and several crosswalks are provided for pedestrians.  
 
Landscape/Lighting: 
The property is vacant and does not have any established landscape materials. The 
applicant plans to add landscaping around the building and has set aside space in 
the front, rear, and sides for landscaping. This landscaping will enhance the 
appearance and curb appeal of the parking lot. The type of plants provided on the 
plans meets the plant list provided by the PUD and the Pinal County low water use 
plant list. A preliminary landscape plan is attached.   
 
The applicant adheres to the Land Use Development Code Sections 150.083 
through 150.091 for outdoor lighting control. The applicant plans to add light fixtures 
to the building near public and employee doors and windows. All lighting matches 
existing development standards to ensure light spillage is minimized as much as 
possible.  
 
Signage: 
The Starbucks company will submit their sign package under a separate permit. This 
will include the wall signage, the monument sign, and the drive-thru signs. 
 
Traffic Impact Statement: 
Kimley-Horn prepared the attached Traffic Impact Statement for Starbucks coffee 
shop and drive-through for this Design Review submittal.   A traffic report was 
prepared since the original Anthem Marketplace land use composition has changed.  
Originally, the developer proposed a day-care center of 18,252 square feet, a 3,000 
square foot restaurant with drive-through, general retail of 7,800 square feet, and 
8,100 square feet of office.  The original land use plan had the potential to generate 
15,302 daily trips, with 1,021 trips occurring in the AM peak hour and 1,570 trips 
occurring in the PM peak hour.  Based upon Kimley-Horn’s analysis, the proposed 
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land use changes decrease overall daily and peak hour trips from 15,302 to 13,766.  
Therefore, the land use changes will not significantly impact traffic conditions beyond 
what was originally envisioned for this development. 
 

Findings: 

Staff finds that the Design Review application request is in compliance with the 

Anthem Planned Unit Development and the Town Development Code in regard to 

site development standards and design criteria, and thus, staff recommends 

conditional approval of the Design Review application for Starbucks at Anthem 

Marketplace.   

 

Planning & Zoning Commission Action: 

The P & Z Commission may move to approve, approve with conditions, or deny the 

Design Review application for Case PZ-23-22.  The decision of the P & Z 

Commission is subject to appeal to the Mayor and Town Council.   

 

Attachments:  

- Design Review Submittals 

- Power Point Presentation – July 20, 2023 P & Z Commission Meeting 
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